

# **Standing Up for The Lottery Class**

# Where the Presidential Candidates Stand On the National Issue of Predatory Gambling

#### Introduction

A vast portion of everyday Americans are almost entirely isolated from the promise of our country. Despite much populist rhetoric from both political parties, including most of the Presidential candidates, the policy proposals to address this major societal problem are minor in comparison to the seriousness and size of the challenge.

But there is one big policy idea that would dramatically help low-and-middle income citizens and is not ideologically divisive: Help ordinary Americans by refusing to defraud and exploit them through government-sponsored gambling, whether through lotteries, regional casinos or online gambling.

The nation's political class has transformed gambling from a private and local activity into the public voice of American government, such that ever-increasing appeals to gamble, and ever-expanding opportunities to gamble, now constitute the main ways that our government communicates with us on a daily basis. What government incentivizes shapes our national character, which is why government-sponsored gambling is a defining issue about who we are as a people.

Many forces currently contributing to inequality of opportunity, such as globalization and technological change, cannot be directly controlled by public policy. Government-sponsored gambling *is* a public policy and a mounting pile of independent evidence confirms that it is harming health, draining wealth from people in the lower ranks of the income distribution, and contributing to economic inequality.¹ The facts also show that in states that sponsor commercial gambling, <u>all</u> taxpayers—including the non-gamblers—end up paying higher taxes for less services and their states end up with worse budget problems over the long term.²

Along with confronting the country's widening opportunity gap, the next President will face nationally important policy questions about internet gambling, the massive ongoing lobbying push for internet sports gambling and the spectacular failure of putting Las Vegas-type casino gambling on Main Street across America.

For these reasons, SPG has compiled a brief summary of each presidential candidate's' public stance on predatory gambling, which is when government uses gambling to cheat and exploit citizens, ultimately forcing the taxpayers who don't gamble to foot the bill for the long-term public budget problems that result.

**Who We Are:** Based in Washington, D.C, Stop Predatory Gambling is a national, transpartisan, government reform network of individuals, families and organizations from diverse backgrounds, political convictions and religious faiths. We have dedicated ourselves to a fundamental national reform: ending government-sponsored gambling because it is dishonest, financially damaging to citizens and contributes to the institutionalized unfairness and inequality in our country. We are America's *only* national organization with a mission dedicated to predatory gambling.

#### (in alphabetical order regardless of political party)

# Jeb Bush (R) -

The former governor has publicly opposed the expansion of gambling in Florida, including a proposal to add slot machines in Miami-Dade County. He has said expanding gambling "goes against what I think ultimately is the right solution, which is to change our culture away from a something-for-nothing attitude."<sup>3</sup>

"I am opposed to casino gambling in this state and I am opposed whether it is on Indian property or otherwise ... The people have spoken and I support their position," Bush told the *St. Petersburg Times*, now *Tampa Bay Times*, in 1999, referencing the three failed referendums to approve casino gambling.<sup>4</sup> The website of "No Casinos Florida," the coalition that opposes gambling expansion in Florida, lists Bush as a member of its statesmen's council.<sup>5</sup>

# Ben Carson (R)-

Carson has not said much publicly about the various forms of gambling sponsored by government. He did say at the 2015 Family Leadership Summit in Ames, Iowa that he was "not a supporter of gambling expansion. It is a tax on those who can least afford it." <sup>6</sup>

### Chris Christie (R) -

By almost every measure, New Jersey is in poor fiscal condition, ranking 50<sup>th</sup> in the nation in George Mason University's report on the fiscal condition of states.<sup>7</sup> It is inaccurate to blame all of it on Governor Christie but he has contributed to the state's financial problems by continuing to push for costly budget gimmicks involving even more government-sponsored gambling. He supported efforts for his state government to sponsor and promote internet gambling and then granted special privileges to the state's few casinos to operate it with a monopoly,<sup>8</sup> despite the wishes of a majority of his state's citizens who opposed the legalization of internet gambling.<sup>9</sup> New Jersey began allowing Internet gambling in November 2013, but it has produced only a fraction of the taxes the public was told it would collect.<sup>10</sup>

In response to one of the major economic challenges facing his state, reviving Atlantic City, Christie actively supported efforts to add a *new casino* in that community, known as the Revel, that he boldly declared would be the remedy to the city's woes.<sup>11</sup> He even offered \$261 million in taxpayer subsidies to boost the project.<sup>12</sup> "The completion of Revel and its opening is a turning point for Atlantic City and a clear sign that people once again have faith in the city's ability to come back," Christie said at the grand opening in 2012.<sup>13</sup> It failed miserably. The Revel casino has declared bankruptcy, several others have closed with more on the way, and thousands of people are out work, flooding social service agencies. <sup>14</sup>

# Hillary Clinton (D) -

As a U.S. Senator and as a presidential candidate, Clinton has been a big booster of predatory gambling. In her first campaign for Senate, Clinton supported tribal casinos in the Catskills and Upstate New York.<sup>15</sup> In her 2008 campaign for president, Clinton actively partnered with casino operators in touting her support for predatory gambling.<sup>16</sup>

In an interview with *The Los Angeles Times*, Clinton described gambling operators as an "economic development tool" and said that "for many places in the country, it seems to be an important part of what they are trying to do to revive and maintain an economic base."<sup>17</sup>

Clinton likened the potential social costs of gambling to the costs of other industries that pollute or leave toxic dumps, saying that the impact "depends on how well-regulated it is. Any human activity has social costs, really." She added later: "Life is filled with trade-offs, and you have to do the best you can to balance the pluses and the minuses." <sup>18</sup>

Regarding internet gambling, Clinton voted in favor of the Unlawful Internet Gambling Enforcement Act in 2006 which prohibited the processing and accepting of payments in connection with internet gambling. <sup>19</sup> However, soon after Clinton announced her support for the gambling industry's position calling for a study that looked at legalizing online gambling. <sup>20</sup>

### Ted Cruz (R) -

Texas Sen. Ted Cruz isn't on record as being for or against online gambling. In a 2014 Senate floor speech, Cruz made critical remarks about casinos and called for an end to the use of taxpayer money to promote or bail them out.<sup>21</sup> He attacked the public-private program Brand USA, which intends to attract international tourists, as being designed to help casinos in former Senate Majority Leader Harry Reid's home state. He called Brand USA "another bit of corporate welfare," adding that it "is one of the current majority leader's pet projects because it helps promote casinos in his home state. Last I checked, casinos were very profitable endeavors that didn't need the taxpayers helping them out, didn't need the Congress serving your hard-earned dollars and handing it out to promote casinos."<sup>22</sup>

# Carly Fiorina (R)-

Despite significant effort, SPG was unable to collect any information from the public record about Fiorina's position on the various forms of gambling sponsored by government.

# Lindsey Graham (R) -

South Carolina Sen. Graham is one of the chief sponsors of the federal bill to ban online gambling.<sup>23</sup>

Graham said in a statement that he supports the ban on internet gambling because "virtually any cell phone or computer in South Carolina could become a video poker machine. A major rewrite of a long-standing federal law like this should be made by the people's elected representatives in Congress and signed into law by the president, not done administratively."<sup>24</sup>

In a video interview, Graham told Citizens Against Gambling Expansion in Iowa that "I'm not for any gambling in South Carolina period."<sup>25</sup>

# Mike Huckabee (R) -

Former Arkansas Gov. Huckabee has been strongly outspoken in his opposition to internet gambling: "Online gambling websites are preying on every kid with a smartphone or a tablet. This is frankly one of the most important topics that I don't hear anybody talking about."<sup>26</sup>

On his television program in 2014, the former Arkansas governor hosted a segment devoted to the damage caused by online gambling.<sup>27</sup>

# **Bobby Jindal (R)-**

Louisiana Gov. Jindal oversees a state with a large government-sponsored gambling operation. While there has not been much effort to roll back the state's gambling program, Jindal has maintained a position of holding back expansion.<sup>28</sup> He also has taken a strong public position opposing the introduction of internet gambling.<sup>29</sup>

# John Kasich (R) –

Ohio Gov. Kasich has been a big booster of government-sponsored gambling and his support largely centers on the money that casinos promise to hand over to the state. Governor Kasich helped push through a deal that would allow seven more racino facilities and reduce the amount of Commercial Activities Tax the Ohio's new casinos would have to pay.<sup>30</sup>

While the Ohio governor was in Nevada recently, political journalist Jon Ralston asked him about casinos during a television interview. Ralston questioned Kasich about a report that he wanted his state's casinos to pay more taxes, despite the fact that Ohio already has one of the country's highest casino tax rates. Kasich said he's not opposed to gambling but that casinos "needed to pay their fair share to the state." <sup>31</sup>

# Martin O'Malley (D) -

As the Governor of Maryland, O'Malley presided over the introduction of casinos in the state. His work on behalf of casinos is missing on his campaign literature but there would not be casinos in Maryland without him.

In 2007, in his first year as governor, he sponsored legislation that launched Maryland's slots program despite being on record as saying gambling proceeds were a "morally bankrupt" way to fund education.<sup>32</sup> Since then, five casinos have sprung up across the state. A sixth -- at National Harbor, just across the Potomac River from Washington -- is scheduled to open in 2016.<sup>33</sup>

### Rand Paul (R) -

A self-described libertarian, Kentucky Sen. Paul possesses either one of the most disingenuous positions on predatory gambling or one of the most uninformed. He has stated that the government should stay out of the gambling business yet he supports legalizing internet gambling, a policy decision that would squarely place the government in the gambling business. In making this declaration, he willfully ignores the biggest aspect of the issue: nearly every form of legal gambling *is actively sponsored by government*. Lotteries, casinos and now internet gambling, are all an extension of government.

In a Q&A with *The Alpha Pages*, Sen. Rand Paul was asked about his position on government restrictions on online gambling:<sup>34</sup>

What are your thoughts on recent movements to curb or restrict online poker?

**Paul**: "I'm opposed to restrictions on online gambling. The government needs to stay out of that business."35

# Marco Rubio (R) -

Sen. Rubio was critical of legalized gambling as a member of the Florida House and in 2015 cosponsored the U.S. Senate bill backed by Sheldon Adelson that would ban Internet gambling.

In a video interview, Rubio has called casino-type gambling "a tax on the poor (that) does little to develop the economy. I don't support the expansion of gambling, I have a long history of opposing it in Florida. As Speaker of the House, I've actually sued the Governor on the expansion of gambling."<sup>36</sup>

When announcing his co-sponsorship of the bill to ban internet gambling, Rubio said, "Expanded gambling presents many challenges, especially on the Internet where safeguards to protect people from fraud and addiction are harder to enforce. In 2011, the Obama-Holder Justice Department completely bypassed Congress and unilaterally decided to re-interpret the law to open the door to a widespread expansion of online gambling. Congress should restore existing prohibitions on Internet gambling before beginning a public debate about next steps."<sup>37</sup>

In opposing online gambling, Rubio also argued he doesn't want to give access to such activity to minors. "I'm not in favor of something that opens it to minors," he said, adding that gambling also targets the poor who can't afford to lose, including at dog tracks, which he has opposed.<sup>38</sup> "It can affect people who are struggling economically."<sup>39</sup> In an October 2015 editorial board meeting with the Las Vegas Review Journal, some observers said that Rubio indicated he may support online poker.<sup>40</sup> After reviewing the video of his comments, we at SPG do not share the conclusion that Rubio's words were an endorsement of online poker.<sup>41</sup> (*The link to the video can be found in the endnotes*.)<sup>42</sup>

### **Bernie Sanders (D)-**

Vermont Sen. Sanders has not said much publicly about the various forms of gambling sponsored by government. Regarding internet gambling, Sanders voted in favor of the Unlawful Internet Gambling Enforcement Act in 2006 which prohibited the processing and accepting of payments in connection with internet gambling.

Sanders' most widely noted remarks about gambling don't have much to do with government-sponsored gambling. He notably said the Dodd-Frank financial reform legislation "did not end much of the casino-style gambling" on Wall Street.<sup>43</sup>

# Rick Santorum (R) -

Former Pennsylvania Senator Santorum opposed expanding brick-and-mortar casinos in Pennsylvania, and is opposed to online gambling.<sup>44</sup> In an interview with *PBS*, Santorum said:

"I'm someone who takes the opinion that gambling is not something that is beneficial, particularly having that access on the Internet. Just as we've seen from a lot of other things that are vices on the Internet, they tend to grow exponentially as a result of that. It's one thing to come to Las Vegas and do gambling and participate in the shows and that kind of thing as entertainment, it's another thing to sit in your home and have access to that it. I think it would be dangerous to our country to have that type of access to gambling on the Internet. Freedom's not absolute. What rights in the Constitution are absolute? There is no right to absolute freedom. There are limitations. You might want to say the same thing about a whole variety of other things that are on the Internet — "let everybody have it, let everybody do it." No. There are certain things that actually do cost people a lot of money, cost them their lives, cost them their fortunes that we shouldn't have and make available, to make it that easy to do. That's why we regulate gambling. You have a big commission here that regulates gambling, for a reason. I opposed gambling in Pennsylvania . . . A lot of people obviously don't responsibly gamble and lose a lot and end up in not so great economic straits as a result of that. I believe there should be limitations."45

# Donald Trump (R) -

Trump has been one of the country's most visible casino operators, operating major casinos in Atlantic City and Las Vegas.

"I had the good sense to leave Atlantic City," Trump said at the Fox News debate for GOP candidates in August.<sup>46</sup> "I left Atlantic City before it totally cratered. And I made a lot of money in Atlantic City, and I'm very proud of it."<sup>47</sup>

There would be four bankruptcies in all relating to his casinos.<sup>48</sup> In the 2009 case, unsecured creditors — low-level investors, contractors, small-time vendors — got less than a penny on the dollar for their claims against Trump Entertainment Resorts (Trump resigned as chairman four days before the bankruptcy filing).<sup>49</sup>

Presently, Trump still has a 10 percent stake in the casino company, but most of the operations are overseen by billionaire investor Carl Icahn.<sup>50</sup>

Yet despite being someone who reaped enormous profits by operating casinos, *Trump doesn't lose his own money gambling:* 

"He [Trump] does not gamble," New York Magazine reported.  $^{51}$ 

#### **SOURCES**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Why Casinos Matter, Thirty-One Evidence-Based Propositions from the Health and Social Sciences, Institute for American Values, Council on Casinos, September 2013 <a href="http://americanvalues.org/catalog/pdfs/why-casinos-matter.pdf">http://americanvalues.org/catalog/pdfs/why-casinos-matter.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Lucy Dadayan at el, *For the First Time, A Smaller Jackpot*, Nelson A. Rockefeller Institute of Government, September 21, 2009, at 19-20, <a href="http://www.rockinst.org/pdf/government">http://www.rockinst.org/pdf/government</a> finance/ 2009-09-21-No More Jackpot.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Bush, Feds Clash Over Indian Gaming Rules," *Orlando Sentinel*, April 13, 1999 <a href="http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1999-04-13/news/9904120791">http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1999-04-13/news/9904120791</a> 1 indian-tribes-seminole-tribe-casino-gambling

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Jeb Bush: The man who killed Trump's casino dreams," *CNN*, September 1, 2015 <a href="http://www.cnn.com/2015/09/01/politics/donald-trump-jeb-bush-gambling-casinos-florida/index.html?eref=rss\_politics">http://www.cnn.com/2015/09/01/politics/donald-trump-jeb-bush-gambling-casinos-florida/index.html?eref=rss\_politics</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> No Casinos Florida, 2015 <a href="http://nocasinos.org/statesmenscouncil/">http://nocasinos.org/statesmenscouncil/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The Family Leadership Summit, Ames, Iowa, July 18, 2015 <a href="https://thefamilyleadershipsummit.org/">https://thefamilyleadershipsummit.org/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "State Fiscal Condition: Ranking the 50 States," Mercatus Center, George Mason University, January 2014 http://mercatus.org/publication/state-fiscal-condition-ranking-50-states

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Christie signs Internet gambling law," *Associated Press*, Feb. 26, 2013 <a href="http://www.politico.com/story/2013/02/chrischristie-signs-internet-gambling-law-088147">http://www.politico.com/story/2013/02/chrischristie-signs-internet-gambling-law-088147</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Fairleigh Dickinson University's PublicMind (NJ), "Interest in online gambling is blunted while support for marijuana lights up," February 3, 2014 http://publicmind.fdu.edu/2014/vice/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "Chris Christie's gambling problem," *Gannett State House News Bureau*, Nov. 16, 2014 http://www.thedailyjournal.com/story/news/local/2014/11/15/chris-christies-gambling-problem/19119575/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> "Christie Leaning on Tax Subsidies in Hunt for Jobs," *The New York Times*, April 4, 2012 http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/05/nyregion/christie-gives-new-jersey-firms-tax-breaks-for-short-moves.html? r=0

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Chris Christie's gambling problem," *Gannett State House News Bureau*, Nov. 16, 2014 http://www.thedailyjournal.com/story/news/local/2014/11/15/chris-christies-gambling-problem/19119575/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "The last hand: The epic bust of Atlantic City's gambling economy," *The Washington Post*, September 23, 2014 <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/storyline/wp/2014/09/23/the-last-hand-the-epic-bust-of-atlantic-citys-gambling-economy/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/storyline/wp/2014/09/23/the-last-hand-the-epic-bust-of-atlantic-citys-gambling-economy/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "In Nevada, gaming is a high-stakes issue," *LA Times*, Jan. 18, 2008 <a href="http://articles.latimes.com/2008/jan/18/nation/nagambling18">http://articles.latimes.com/2008/jan/18/nation/nagambling18</a>

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>19</sup> "Where The 2016 Presidential Field Stands on Gambling: Hillary Clinton," *Online Poker Report*, October 22, 2014 http://www.onlinepokerreport.com/14175/hillary-clinton-historical-gambling-policy-position/

- <sup>21</sup> "Presidential hopefuls may want to bet on casino industry," *Las Vegas Sun*, July 6, 2015 http://lasvegassun.com/news/2015/jul/06/how-presidential-hopefuls-feel-about-gambling/
- "Senate Rebuffs Cruz Critique of Travel Promotion," *Roll Call*, December 15, 2014 <a href="http://blogs.rollcall.com/the-container/senate-rebuffs-cruz-critique-of-travel-promotion/?dcz">http://blogs.rollcall.com/the-container/senate-rebuffs-cruz-critique-of-travel-promotion/?dcz</a>
- <sup>23</sup> "Graham, Rubio go after online gambling," *The Hill*, June 25, 2015 <a href="http://thehill.com/policy/technology/246110-two-2016-candidates-push-legislation-targeting-online-gambling">http://thehill.com/policy/technology/246110-two-2016-candidates-push-legislation-targeting-online-gambling</a>
- <sup>24</sup> Ihid
- <sup>25</sup> Video interview with Citizens Against Gambling Expansion, August 31, 2015 http://citizensagainstigamblingexpansion.blogspot.com/2015/08/senator-lindsey-graham-calls-for.html?m=1
- <sup>26</sup> "Mike Huckabee's Fight Against Online Gambling (and Libertarians)," *Bloomberg News*, November 26, 2014 <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2014-11-26/mike-huckabees-fight-against-online-gambling-and-libertarians">http://www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2014-11-26/mike-huckabees-fight-against-online-gambling-and-libertarians</a>
- <sup>27</sup> The Mike Huckabee Show, Fox News, November 24, 2014 <a href="https://www.facebook.com/video.php?v=313608718831416">https://www.facebook.com/video.php?v=313608718831416</a>
- <sup>28</sup> "Jindal vetoes three gambling bills," *Associated Press*, July 2, 2008 http://www.dailycomet.com/article/20080702/HURBLOG/282539190
- <sup>29</sup> "Internet gambling a bad bet for American middle class," *Greater Baton Rouge Business Report*, February 14, 2014 <a href="https://www.businessreport.com/article/internet-gambling-a-bad-bet-for-american-middle-class">https://www.businessreport.com/article/internet-gambling-a-bad-bet-for-american-middle-class</a>
- <sup>30</sup> "Who, if anyone, can sue over John Kasich's actions?" *The Columbus Dispatch*, June 24, 2015 <a href="http://www.dispatch.com/content/stories/local/2015/06/23/gambling-supreme-court-case.html">http://www.dispatch.com/content/stories/local/2015/06/23/gambling-supreme-court-case.html</a>
- <sup>31</sup> "The Jon Ralston Show," KNPB, June 11, 2015 http://watch.knpb.org/video/2365508040/
- "Gambling: The issue that Maryland Gov. Martin O'Malley can't escape," *The Washington Post*, May 26, 2012 <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/dc-politics/gambling-the-issue-that-maryland-gov-martin-omalley-cant-escape/2012/05/26/gJQACsVrsU">https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/dc-politics/gambling-the-issue-that-maryland-gov-martin-omalley-cant-escape/2012/05/26/gJQACsVrsU</a> story.html
- <sup>33</sup> "7 things to know about Martin O'Malley," *The Washington Post*, May 29, 2015 <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/05/29/martin-omalley-plays-hail-to-the-chief-and-7-other-things-to-know-about-the-former-maryland-governor/">http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/05/29/martin-omalley-plays-hail-to-the-chief-and-7-other-things-to-know-about-the-former-maryland-governor/</a>
- <sup>34</sup> "Q & A with Sen. Paul," *The Alpha Pages*, 2015 <a href="http://www.thealphapages.com/content/more-qa-with-senator-rand-paul">http://www.thealphapages.com/content/more-qa-with-senator-rand-paul</a>
- 35 Ibid.
- <sup>36</sup> Video interview with Citizens Against Gambling Expansion, August 12, 2015 http://citizensagainstigamblingexpansion.blogspot.com/2015/08/rubio-says-gambling-is-tax-on-poor.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Top-dog Dems look the same — until you drill down," *Las Vegas Sun*, Jan. 17, 2008 http://lasvegassun.com/news/2008/jan/17/leading-dems-agree/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> "Graham, Rubio go after online gambling," *The Hill*, June 25, 2015 <a href="http://thehill.com/policy/technology/246110-two-2016-candidates-push-legislation-targeting-online-gambling">http://thehill.com/policy/technology/246110-two-2016-candidates-push-legislation-targeting-online-gambling</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> "Sen. Marco Rubio coming to Vegas for book tour and maybe more," *Las Vegas Review Journal*, February 16, 2015 http://www.reviewjournal.com/politics/elections/sen-marco-rubio-coming-vegas-book-tour-and-maybe-more

<sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "Rubio wants online gaming ban but is fine with just poker," *Las Vegas Review Journal*, Oct. 25, 2015 http://www.reviewjournal.com/opinion/columns-blogs/inside-gaming/rubio-wants-online-gaming-ban-fine-just-poker

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> "Bernie Sanders Proposes Bill to Break Up Big Banks and Pressure Hillary Clinton," *Bloomberg News*, May 6, 2015 http://www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2015-05-06/sanders-proposes-bill-to-break-up-big-banks-and-pressure-clinton

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> "Presidential Candidate Rick Santorum on Face to Face With Jon Ralston," The Jon Ralston Show, January 31, 2012 http://lasvegassun.com/videos/2012/jan/31/6265/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> "The Atlantic City savior who came up snake eyes," *The Boston Globe*, September 27, 2015 <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/politics/2015/09/26/donald-trump-rode-casino-wave-atlantic-city-leaving-bankruptcies-and-angry-creditors-his-wake/b1sl0EADDtgm2rGcoAz3UK/story.html">https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/politics/2015/09/26/donald-trump-rode-casino-wave-atlantic-city-leaving-bankruptcies-and-angry-creditors-his-wake/b1sl0EADDtgm2rGcoAz3UK/story.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> "Donald Trump in Atlantic City: Jackpot or crackpot?" *Press of Atlantic City*, August 10, 2015 <a href="http://www.pressofatlanticcity.com/news/trump-in-atlantic-city-jackpot-or-crackpot/article-7ae16c2c-3d14-11e5-aa3b-5b415c6c45e9.html?utm-source=facebook.com&utm-medium=social&utm-campaign=Postcron.com</a>

<sup>49</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> "The Atlantic City savior who came up snake eyes," *The Boston Globe*, September 27, 2015 <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/politics/2015/09/26/donald-trump-rode-casino-wave-atlantic-city-leaving-bankruptcies-and-angry-creditors-his-wake/b1sl0EADDtgm2rGcoAz3UK/story.html">https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/politics/2015/09/26/donald-trump-rode-casino-wave-atlantic-city-leaving-bankruptcies-and-angry-creditors-his-wake/b1sl0EADDtgm2rGcoAz3UK/story.html</a>

<sup>51 &</sup>quot;Fighting Back: Trump Scrambles off the Canvas," New York Magazine, November 9, 1992, Pg. 42 https://books.google.com/books?id=BeUCAAAAMBAJ&pg=PA42&lpg=PA42&dq=%E2%80%9CHe+does+not+gamble.%E2%80%9D+trump&source=bl&ots=t W18s7to9b&sig=thrmLBBkLnhBelbmxM8eRKAK4S8&hl=en&ei=GV55Tr2Olere0QHnjcWkAg&sa=X&oi=book result&ct=result#v=onepage&q=%E2%80%9CHe %20does%20not%20gamble.%E2%80%9D%20trump&f=false